4.18. Chapter 18: Statistics

There has been limited progress on statistical infrastructure. The revised Statistical Law has to be adopted to provide a favourable framework for development of a strong statistical system in Montenegro. The coordination of the national statistical system needs to be reinforced by strengthening both the coordinating role and the administrative capacity of the national statistical office (Monstat).

The lack of human resources – notably of specialised statistics experts – and sufficient office space became even more critical in the reporting period.

As regards classification and registers, there has been good progress. The Law on the national statistical classification of economic activities, based on the European NACE Rev. 2 classification, was adopted in March 2011. Further improvements have been made to the statistical business register. A regular survey for updating the business register has been established. The national classification of occupations, harmonised with the International Standard Classification of Occupations (ISCO-08), is being implemented. Monstat has developed a metadata prototype and has started preparing metadata documentation for several domains.

There has been good progress in sector statistics. In April 2011 Montenegro successfully conducted the population and housing census in line with international standards. Preliminary results were published in May 2011, followed by the first results by municipality in July. The first results of the agricultural census carried out in June 2010 were published in March 2011. Monstat has made progress in the area of agro-monetary statistics, with the introduction of three new pilot surveys covering expenditure and prices.

Progress can be reported in the area of national accounts. Monstat has started experimental calculation of quarterly GDP in constant and current prices. Development of sectoral accounts is progressing. With regard to price statistics, good progress was noted. In February 2011 Monstat launched monthly releases of the harmonised index of consumer prices. Progress has been made on business statistics. The structural business statistics for 2008 were published, and further improvements were made for the 2010 survey. Regarding short-term statistics, improvements have been made to the methods for existing surveys, including the industrial production index. Monstat made progress in harmonising the tourism survey on arrivals and overnight stays with EU standards and has published the preliminary results of the tourism satellite accounts in July. Data transmission to Eurostat needs to improve as Montenegro currently transmits only a limited number of datasets to Eurostat (e.g. external trade statistics and purchasing power prices). Montenegro will have to make considerable and sustainable efforts to align with the acquis in the areas of agricultural, business and macroeconomic statistics.

Conclusion

Good progress can be reported in the area of statistics, but, overall, significant challenges remain before Montenegro reaches a satisfactory level of alignment with the acquis. Weaknesses in the areas of agricultural, business and macroeconomic statistics need to be addressed as a matter of urgency. The statistical infrastructure needs to be improved as a matter of urgency, including adequate human and financial resources. Preparations are moderately advanced.

